Town Of Laytonsville
Town Council Meeting Minutes

9-3-13

Meeting minutes of Town Council on 9-3-13           

As reviewed, approved, and accepted by the Town Council on October 1, 2013
Mayor Prats called the regular meeting of the Town Council to order at 7:38 p.m. Council members Jim Ruspi, Josh Pomeroy, Charles Bradsher and David Preusch were present. The Clerk, Treasurer and Assistant Clerk were present.  Steve Hornacki, Wayne Keeler and five residents were also present. The minutes of the Town Council meeting on July 2, 2013 and the minutes of the Town Council meeting on August 6, 2013 were approved as submitted.    
Treasurer’s Report: The Treasurer reviewed the Profit and Loss Report for the month of August 2013. Total income for the month of August was $5,629 with $3,200 coming from Picnic Funds and $910 coming from Personal Property Taxes.  Major expenses for August 2013 were $2869 for Legal Fees, $2824 for Payroll Expenses, $7416 for Grounds Maintenance and $2886 for Waste Collection.  The Total Expenses for the month of August 2013 were $27,447.  General Net Income for the month of August was -$21,818. Looking at the Balance Sheet for the month of August 2013, the fund balance for the general fund was $867,370, for the CIP account, the balance was $176,929 and the Fixed Assets was $684,352. The total fund balance for the Town of Laytonsville for August 2013 was $1,728,651.
Council Member Preusch made the motion to approve the August Treasurer's report subject to audit. Council Member Ruspi seconded the motion. Unanimously approved.

Matt Honacki, the Sales Representative for NV Homes, introduced seven floor plans of  homes to be constructed on the Fulks South property to the Council. Mr. Honacki stated that he would like to start the process of setting up a sales trailer and signs for the new subdivision.  Known as Laytonsville Preserve, at this time, it will consist of 52, one acre, (average two acre cluster zoning), lot homes, between 3,000 and 4,000 square feet.
Council Member Pomeroy inquired as to what the Council’s responsibility is in regard to these floor plans.  Mayor Prats stated that the Council will be reviewing the style of homes, the elevation, floor plans and that the site plan is good.  Approval of the Council is needed so that permits can be issued in a timely manner.

Council Member Ruspi asked about the historic homes.  Mr. Honacki stated that the builder for the historic homes is Main Street Builders.  Mayor Prats stated that the builder of these homes would work solely with the Historic District Commission.

Mr. Honacki will return to the October 1 Town Council Meeting to discuss the floor plans.  He also stated that Laytonsville Preserve would appear on the NV Homes website.   
Mayor Prats stated that the model home will be off of Warfield Road.
Committees and Reports:  

Mayor’s Update and Reports:  

WSSC Update:  Mayor Prats received a construction update regarding the completion of the pumping station. The new date for completion is set for October 24, 2013.
Fulks South Update:  Silk fencing was put up on Brink Road and the construction of a temporary road was taking place.  The sales trailer will be set up within the week.  Storm water management is in place.
Rt. 108 sidewalks:  Mayor Prats reported that the complete replacement of sidewalks from Laytonsville Elementary School to St. Paul’s Church both north and south on Rt. 108 will take place.  New curbs and skirts will be installed at the intersection and signals may be installed to accommodate people with vision problems.  When complete, everything will be ADA compliant.  A member of the State Highway Administration will come to the October meeting to review the entire plan.

Council Member Pomeroy inquired as to whether utility poles would be replaced.  Mayor Prats stated that they would not.  That issue would come under the Creative Contracts Division of the State Highway Administration.  Council Member Pomeroy also asked about paving in front of Laytonsville Elementary School.  Mr. Wayne Keeler said he would look into it. 
Council Member Preusch asked if the town could pay the State Highway Administration to extend sidewalks up to the proposed site of the walkable community at the end of town.  Mr. Keeler stated that he is asking the State Highway Administration to do handicap and crosswalks at Maple Knoll and to correct the crosswalk and signal at the Layton House on the corner of Brink Road and Rt. 108.

Speed Cameras:  Mayor Prats reported that the speed cameras are back at the Laytonsville Elementary School.  Speeds have decreased and these cameras generate money for the town.
Meeting Safety:  An assessment will be taking place soon at the Town Hall with the staff.

Building Permit Process:  The Council will have reviewed the plans prior to the beginning of the process.

HDC Consideration – Fulks South:  Mayor Prats stated that there is a resolution on file for consideration regarding the Rolling Ridge area.  This resolution was adopted to protect historic homes.  It can be referred to in this case.   There is no resolution for Fulks South so one will need to be created.
Drainage on Howard Street:  Mayor Prats reported that there has been a drainage problem on Howard Street.  Council Member Preusch looked into it and said that there is a hole or seam on the drainage pipe that has been pushed open.  Water has been pulling dirt into the pipe and causing a sink hole to form.  He stated that the pipe which is located on the Johnson property needs to be repaired.  Mayor Prats thanked Council Member Preusch for looking into this matter and reporting to the Council on his findings.

Rolling Ridge Pedestrian path Vehicle Barriers:  At the walking path around the pond at Rolling Ridge, it has been reported by residents that people are driving on property owner’s lawns. Luke Pallithanam of 21736 Rolling Ridge addressed the Council concerning this issue.  Mayor Prats stated that one of the residents had taken video of five cars in the area with a boat.  The dollard that was installed hasn’t deterred people from going there.  Police have responded to two incidents over the Labor Day Weekend.  Mayor Prats has met with Goshen Enterprises and suggested that additional signs are needed.  Mayor Prats encouraged the Council to think of other ways to dissuade people from going there.  Luke Pallithanam stated that people are also riding motorbikes into the area from the farm side.  Mayor Prats said he has talked to other residents in the area and urged them to continue to call the police.  There was discussion among the Council Members as to whether more posts and more signs should be constructed in the area.  Council Member Preusch proposed the idea of planting trees instead of dollards or posts.

Town Hall Air Conditioner Maintenance:  Mayor Prats reported that the coil for the air conditioning unit on the second floor needs to be replaced.  The cost to fix the unit is $1300.  He will have an estimate for replacing the unit at the next meeting. Council Member Preusch made the motion to repair the unit for a cost of $1300.  Council Member Ruspi seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved 
Town Picnic:  The date for the town picnic is September 21, 2013.  It will be held from 5 to 9 p.m.  The band performing will be City Slickers.  Charities chosen this year are House With a Heart Senior Pet Sanctuary and Second Chance Wildlife Center.
Work Session: There was no work session scheduled. 
Old Business: 
New Business: 
Ad Hoc Parks Advisory Committee:  Mayor Prats asked the Council to encourage citizens to become volunteer members of a Parks Advisory Committee.  Only one person has expressed an interest in being a member.

Town Hall Lighting:  Mayor Prats reported that Boyland Electric replaced all the lighting around the Town Hall at no cost.  He publically thanked them for doing this and said he would send them a thank you letter.

Comprehensive Plan:  Mayor Prats stated that the newly revised and edited Comprehensive Plan is ready to be submitted to the state.  He thanked Town Clerk, Charlene Dillingham for all the work she has done editing the document.  Eric Wenger, Chair of the Planning Commission also thanked Charlene for all of her hard work on preparing the Comprehensive Plan for submission to the state.  Chair Wenger also stated that at the last Planning Commission meeting, which was held before Labor Day, it was decided that the Comprehensive Plan be given to the Council and after review be sent on to the state.  He urged the Mayor and Council to forward it to the state because the Town is out of compliance and that prohibits things from getting done in the Town.  He said that the state will take 60 to 90 days to review it.
Council Member Ruspi stated that he was pleased with the Comprehensive Plan and made a motion for the Council to send the document on to the state.  Council Member Pomeroy seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved.
Mayor Prats thanked Chair Wenger and the Planning Commission for all of their work on the Comprehensive Plan.

Park Policies:  Mayor Prats with the research help of summer intern Therese Campagnone drafted a resolution which would define and establish regulations with respect to parks, open spaces, trails and other properties owned by the Town.
Donation to LDVFD:  Mayor Prats introduced a resolution to make a donation to the Laytonsville District Volunteer Fire Department for renovation and construction of the fire house.  A vote will take place on this resolution at the next meeting.
Council: 
Regarding the installation of water in the town, Mayor Prats stated that town residents should be able to hook up to water by the spring of 2014.  The delay has to do with the pumping station. .

Council Member Ruspi stated that he attended a ceremony at St. Paul’s Church in which he represented the Town Council.  Three members of Boy Scout Troop 1323 received their Eagle Award.  Tanner Hedrick, who constructed two exercise stations at the Rolling Ridge Pond, Brandon Galuska, who constructed the fire pit on the Town Hall property and  Issac Jockal who visited the Mayor on numerous occasions and talked about local government with him.  Two of the scouts had projects that were approved by the Council.  Council Member Ruspi said he never attended a ceremony of this type before and that he was very proud of these three young men and what they had achieved.  Each one, he felt, are true reflections of scouting.

Regarding the M83 hearing, Mayor Prats said he received numerous phone calls from politicians who asked about the Town of Laytonsville’s position on the matter.

Council Member Bradsher mentioned that he met with the Philippine Church members who stated that they would like to get more involved in the community.  It was mentioned that they have always been invited to every town event.

Mayor Prats stated that he has been in contact with mayors of other municipalities who have gone through rapid growth.  He was hopeful that they might want to come in and share information and their experiences on their transformation. 

Council Member Preusch reported that the sign coming into Laytonsville has been fixed.

It was noted by that a there was a lot of cars parked near the Red Barn area. The shopping center parking spaces were not being used.
Residents: 
Adjournment:  Council Member Preusch made a motion to adjourn at 9:52 pm. Council member Ruspi seconded the motion. Unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,
Lisa M. Whittington
Assistant Clerk
September 3, 2013
In its third year as an Arbor Day Foundation partner, Pepco is providing free trees to customers in Maryland and the District of Columbia through the Energy-Saving Trees program.  Launched as a pilot initiative in 2011, the Energy-Saving Trees program conserves energy and reduces household electricity bills through strategic tree
planting.  Pepco customers can reserve their free trees today at www.arborday.org/pepco.
Within seconds of accessing the website, an online tool helps Pepco customers find the most strategic location for planting and estimates the annual savings that will result from the tree. Customers can reserve up to two trees per household and the program will continue until all trees are reserved.  In exchange for the free trees, customers are expected to care for the trees and plant them in the location provided by the online tool.  The two-to-four-foot trees will be delivered directly to the customer at an ideal time for planting.
Trash/Recycling Update
When trash and recycling pick-up occur on Monday holidays, the following day, Tuesday, will be the designated pick-up day. The designated holidays follow the county transfer station schedule and will be as follows for 2013:

For Monday, Nov. 11, Veterans Day, pick-up will be Nov. 12
Please continue to separate recycling materials.
Please do not put yard waste or mulch out for the regular trash pick-up.

Yard waste should be placed in brown bags.
Laytonsville Elementary School will be holding The Walk for the Homeless on October 16 at 2p.m.
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